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Annual General Meeting Minutes
Thursday, June 15, 2017 at 7:30 pm

1. Call to order : John Mayer called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

Directors Present: John Mayer, Veronica Wynne, William Roberts, Brian O'Rourke, Kate Lawson, Nick Singh, Sydney Reimer
Regrets: Sybil Wilkinson, Dave Fleming 

 Guests:  Rodger Brown, Barbara Gray, counselor Sarah Doucette, Dawn

2. Approval of agenda:

The agenda was moved by William Roberts, seconded by Sarah Doucette and carried.


 3. Approval of the minutes for the AGM of May 5th 2016:
 Approval of the minutes was moved by Sydney Reimer, seconded by Brian O'Rourke and carried.


 4. Membership Report:
 John Mayer read the report. Bill Roberts movie acceptance of the report Brian O'Rourke second the motion and it was carried.

5.  Treasurer's Report:
 Kate Lawson read the treasurer's report and moved approval. The motion was seconded by William Roberts and carried.

6.  President's Report:
Good evening, and thank you for coming out to our 2017 Annual General Meeting.  

Your Executive has had a busy year since there are a number of important planning initiatives underway, and a lot of development applications and OMB matters to deal with.  I’d like to talk about a few of the activities that have kept us busy over the past year.

Last year I told you of what we then called the “Bloor West Planning study”,  and which has since become a formal Avenue study funded by the City and looking at  land use, transportation and services, community facilities, built form character and redevelopment potential for Bloor Street West.   The avenue study began in December and is being conducted by a consulting team led by the architectural consulting firm DTAH. The covers the area adjacent to Bloor Street between Keele Street and the Humber River and study is expected to be completed by late 2017.  SARA is participating in the local working group and has been involved in identifying issues and providing community input and oversight. We have also been participating in public meetings, and attended  the recent design charette.  We hope what comes out of this are clearly defined and coherent design principles that will control development in Bloor West Village, improve the avenue, and retain the village feel that we all enjoy.  [Some things that contribute to the “village feel” are scale and height of development, fine-grained retail, appropriate architectural materials, etc.  Also important are infrastructure and services that keep pace with development, with appropriate transit, traffic, and parking facilities.  The next public Community Consultation Meeting for the Avenue Study will be held on Monday June 26th from 7:00 - 9:00 pm at Runnymede United Church, at 423 Runnymede Road.  

On a related topic, last year we heard that our Heritage Conservation District study was approved and funded, and indeed is scheduled for 2017.  Given the timing, it is expected that the HCD study will be held in co-ordination with the Avenue study, but with a focus on the heritage aspects of Bloor West Village.  This study also covers the area from the Humber River to Keele Street.  It will be one additional tool that to control the character of development in our area.  Public consultations are expected, and SARA will be involved and in communication will our membership as the study proceeds.

Midrise guidelines could also play a role in determining development in Bloor West Village.  Last year, City Planning prepared a report for Planning and Growth Management summarizing the 5-year monitoring period for the Mid-Rise Building Performance Standards and recommendations for next steps. In June of last year, City Council approved the Mid-Rise Building Performance Standards, including a .8:1 height to street width limit along Bloor West.  Some revisions to the Performance Standards proposed by local groups and supported by our local  Councillor, Sarah Doucette, were adopted by Council.  So kudos to everyone involved. The Performance Standards are to be used by City Staff during the evaluation of development applications where mid-rise buildings are proposed and the Performance Standards are applicable.

Council is considering adoption of updated Mid-Rise Building Design Guidelines perhaps as early as the fourth quarter of 2017.  These guidelines could also inform and impact the avenue study.

This brings me to report on a few specific development proposals from the past year to update:

If you recall, there is an outstanding proposal for a seven story building at 2265 Bloor Street, at the corner of Bloor and Durie, and the ratepayers have been monitoring this application as it proceeds through the site plan process.  We are expecting a revised site plan submission and have been in communication with the City and the developer on the status.  We will keep you informed on any developments.

As reported last year, 34 Southport, or Southport Plaza, is slated for redevelopment with an expanded retail component including a small grocer, residential and commercial townhomes, and two point towers at heights of 26 and 29 stories and a three storey podium.  The OMB appeal by a neighbouring party that we reported on last year was settled at an OMB mediation, clearing the way for this development to proceed to the site plan process.  SARA is involved, and has been in communication with building officials with respect to our partication,  and also the conditions for site planning, including pre and post construction surveys for monitoring impact of the construction on neighbouring properties.  We will continue to work on this file over the next year.

Another development we are monitoring is at 1926 Lakeshore, the site of the former Four Points Sheraton at Lakeshore and Windermere, which has changed ownership in the past year.  The new owner of Mirabella Condos is Diamante Development Corp.  Their existing approved plans are for two 35 storey towers joined by a five storey podium, however there may be revised plans coming forward as we understand the developer wishes to raise the podium to accommodate parking above grade as opposed to underground, and may also redistribute some GFA into the towers.  This would require a resubmission to the Committee of Adjustment and SARA will be keeping tabs on the development going forward to ensure that the revised plans are acceptable.  Once plans are approved the development will enter the site plan process, and we will be involved with this, as well as with the traffic study which will then be required.

The Humber Odeon site is another potentially huge development which we will be working on in future.  This application is for a 14 storey tower to be built on the north side of Bloor between Jane Street and Riverview Gardens.  The site has an existing approval for 10 storeys, but the developer is seeking a 14 storey building, and has decided to bypass the City and the community and take their proposal directly to the OMB.  We plan to work with the City and other ratepayers associations as this project proceeds to the OMB, and build a case that this proposal is too large and should be reduced in scale to better fit the site and the surroundings. 

2117 Bloor Street West is another development, at Bloor and Harcroft, and this one, as I reported last year, is slated for an eight story building with street level retail.  We do not have any status update on this application at this time but will be following up as it progresses.

Aside from these larger development proposals, SARA continues to review all minor variance applications in Swansea that are coming before the Committee of Adjustment and we continue to object to those applications we feel are excessive.  This sometimes seems like a losing battle as the Committee can be very permissive in approving variances, however there have been a few decisions lately that the Committee has turned down, so perhaps it is not a given than an application will succeed - as it sometimes seems.  The CoA has improved access to variance application information, with a new website portal  called the Application Information Centre.  Here you can get information on all the planning applications, the schedule, the detailed plans and all the decisions.  This is an overdue but welcome technology upgrade, and has been helpful to us in our reviews.

But the big news this year at the local planning level is that variance appeals in the City of Toronto are now no longer heard by the Ontario Municipal Board.  Yes, it is true Toronto is free of the OMB, and now has its own local appeal body, aptly named the Toronto Local Appeal Body.  Since May 3rd, all Committee of Adjustment appeals will now be heard by this local appeal body. Similar to the OMB, it is a quasi-judicial tribunal which hears variance appeals based on a fact and evidence based basis.  It remains to be seen how this new board will perform, but presumably the interests of the City will prevail over any competing interests.  Members of this tribunal are appointed by City Council to a four year term. It currently consists of seven members, and begins hearing appeals starting in August.  There is more information on this local appeal body on the City of Toronto website, including a public guide to the appeal process.  

So, development pressures continue to occupy our time, which is nothing new, and development and the OMB go hand in hand so that brings us to some items we are currently occupied with at the OMB.  SARA is participating in OMB appeals on three items - which are the Official Plan amendment OPA 320  supporting Healthy Neighbourhoods, the Development Permit System or DPS, and the Consolidated or Harmonized Zoning by-law appeal.

Healthy Neighbourhoods, or OPA 320, is an initiative to strengthen definitions for existing Neighbourhoods and Apartment Neighbourhoods and will result in improved protections on character for established neighbourhoods.  We are in support of the City’s position in this matter, and will be participating in a hearing in July to scope the appeal and define the issues to be heard, followed by a pre-hearing in September and the actual OMB hearing which is scheduled for February of 2018 - unless it goes to mediation, which is a possibility that will be discussed at the July hearing.

The City’s proposed Development Permit System, or DPS - if you recall, is a suggested process to define permitted development for specific areas.  This is meant to promote a faster development process, by clarifying limits for developers, and limiting appeals of developments that meet permitted standards. DPS is being appealed at OMB by several parties, including SARA, who have concerns about community input and lack of appeal ability. We have retained a planner to represent us at the OMB.  The DPS appeal is subject to a prematurity motion which is scheduled for July, with the actual DPS hearing currently slated for January of next year. SARA will have a presence at both of these hearings.

Finally, the Consolidated Zoning Bylaw Hearing is scheduled at the OMB for the last week of this month, and the first week of July.  We have some concerns, including the definition of basements and first floor height as they affect GFA calculations, and also concerns about certain attic space exclusions from GFA, and the definitions of multi-unit buildings, including duplexes, triplexes and four-plexes. 

We have retained Terry Mills as our planner and Bill Roberts as counsel to represent SARA and present our issues at this hearing.  

Some other matters, non-planning related, that SARA was involved with were during the year were the post-construction restoration of South Kingsway, speeding and traffic concerns also on South Kingsway, inquiries about the parkette planned for the corner of Queensway and Ellis Avenue, the Riverside Drive reconstruction plans, and the proposed closure of 12 Division, to name a few.

Your SARA Executive worked hard for the community over the past year and for that I would like to thank them, including those who are standing down after many year’s long service, and those who are standing for re-election for yet another year.

These are a few of the highlights from the past year.  

If you are not a member and want to be kept up to date, please consider joining SARA, to receive our Newsletter.  Copies are available on the table at the rear, and on back is a membership form.  You can also join through our website swansearatepayers.ca.  

We are also looking for new board members, so please consider joining the Executive if you are interested!

We also have a MailChimp email distribution for sending out  updates and events, and we can add you to that.  Just send an email to  swansea@swansearatepayers.ca , and we will add you.

I want to remind you not to forget our annual fundraiser at the Village Playhouse which will be held this year on Thursday Nov 2. The play is entitled  “EVELYN STRANGE”, a dark mystery/intrigue.  Tickets are $20 and will be available from the Executive shortly.  Anyone who has been to a past performance will tell you it is always and entertaining and enjoyable event.

Have a great summer, and thanks again for coming out and supporting SARA.

At this time I would like to give our political representatives a chance to provide any updates, and will also give you the chance to ask us any questions or comments you might have of the SARA Executive. 

 John Mayer recognized Counsellor Sarah Doucette:
 Counsellor Sarah Doucette:
 Counselor Doucette noted that she had missed last year's AGM but was happy to present at this one. She reported that the Local Appeals Body will feature a mediation process which would be triggered by a request. South Kingsway and the Queensway intersection is going to be redeveloped and made into a "T" intersection.  She noted that the redevelopment of churches such as the one at Humber Hill and Dundas is a new type of development within our communities. She reported that a Character Study for the apartment area north of High Park is underway and she promoted the bike ride event on Saturday that will be looking at biking infrastructure in the city. She thanks for the Swansea Area Ratepayers for their assistance with development matters also for the invitation to the AGM.



 7. Election of the board of directors:

 The following slate of incumbents was posted and nominations from the floor was opened. 
President: John Meijer
Vice President: Veronica Wynne
Past President: Nick Singh
Secretary: David Fleming
Membership: John Meijer
Treasurer: Kate Lawson
Directors: Brian O'Rourke, William Roberts, Sydney Reimer
Being there were no nominations, nominations were closed and the slate was declared elected by acclamation.

 It was moved by Kate Lawson and seconded by Sydney Reimer that the Board would have the power to fill vacancies. The motion was carried.

John Mayer recognized Dawn from Member of Parliament Arif Virani's office:
 Dawn promoted the Canada 150 celebrations that would be at High Park from 11 until 1 p.m. and distributed commemorative pins.

 8. Questions and answers on Updates on Developments, Zoning Appeals, Avenus study and the Toronto Local Appeal Body and the president's report:
Q:  Update on 34 Southport:

 There has been little change in the status of 34 Southport except for a Ministry of Environment environmental review which was completed and approved for the site.  Also there have been changes in the Chief Building Officer's position we are now in contact with the 5th Chief Building officer and we have brought him up-to-date on our involvement with the Site Plan. 
Q:  will the Avenue study look at infrastructure at Keele and Parkside because there is a terrible sewer smell at that corner.

 Counselor Sarah Doucette reported that the smell comes from the plant on the other side of the river and that money has been approved for an upgrade and work so far has improved the smell.

 it was also mentioned that there is a June 26th public meeting for the Avenue study and it is important for the public to attend and speak up as there were many proposals and community involvement will contribute to the final recommendations. The members were also invited to sign up for emails and notices.

 The members were also encouraged to visit the reference library to view their display all of the proposed TTC developments.
9. Guest Speaker: Barbara Gray, General Manager of Transportation Services ‘Vision Zero Road Safety Plan Supporting Swansea’

John Meijer introduced Barbra Gray:

At this time I am delighted to introduce our speaker for tonight.

Barbara Gray is Toronto's new Director of Transportation, having come to us from Seattle, Washington where she served in a variety of planning roles over the past 18 years, and most recently as their deputy director of transportation.

Barbara Gray has a master’s degree in urban planning from the University of Washington, and worked as an urban planning consultant before joining the city of Seattle.   

She is co-author of the book "Living Streets: Strategies for Crafting Public Space", which provides an overview of sustainable street design.  There is a copy held at the Toronto Reference Library for those interested, and of course it's also available from Amazon dot com. 

She has been Toronto's Transportation Director since December, and as such is in charge of the new road safety plan as well as other issues such as traffic congestion and cycling infrastructure.

Tonight she joins us to give her presentation on ‘Vision Zero Road Safety Plan, Supporting Swansea’ and we look forward to hearing what she has to say.

Please welcome, Barbara Gray.

Barbra Gray introduced Roger Brown, Manager of Traffic Movement
presentation by Barbara Gray  and Rodger Brown

 Barbara Gray:

 Miss Grace said that she was now Director of Transportation for the city of Toronto for 7 months and it has been an interesting 7 months. She had moved to Seattle to study and loved it and stayed and became involved in many aspects of Transportation. Seattle is a different City from Toronto in terms of government structure but it w the same in that it is a city of neighborhoods.

 In Toronto she inherited work done before her arrival and with the help of people like Rodger she has been shorting out for many complicating issues of the city. the goal is to keep it safe and to keep commerce moving.

 The cornerstone for safety is  the Vision Zero plan which is a five-year plan that has 45 different measures directed at the most vulnerable users, it looks at safety studies, parking permits, red light cameras  etc.. and this is due to the work of the Public Space Team and she's very proud of their work.

Ms. Gray turned the meeting over to Roger Brown, Manager of traffic Movement

 Mr. Brown introduced himself as "the Vision Zero guy". The goal of Vision Zero is zero traffic fatalities it is not to merely determine how many fatalities are acceptable. In recent years there has been an uptick in fatalities to vulnerable roadway users however the car to car accident fatalities are down due to technology. Even though there are more car users the rate for car uses remains unchanged edible 15%

The Vision zero plan was studied for a year looking at many areas of pedestrian safety. It was approved by City Council in 2016 for start-up in 2017. There are four main areas: 1. engineering safety measures, 2. educating the public, 3. technology such as red light cameras and 4. speed enforcement. Children and older adults are the most vulnerable while aggressive drivers and distracted drivers seem to be the most offenders.

 So far there are 16 projects involving for lights and sidewalks. Two school children have been killed this year school so zone safety will be a big priority for new paint, signs, and higher fines. The City will also Focus on senior safety zones as 76% of fatalities have been seniors.

The goal for cyclists is to separate them from other users.

Many people are using motorcycles for translation. Riding a bike can give you an unrealistic concept of limits, they are working on special signs for motorcyclists and also looking to motorcycle training organisations to develop the signs and programs.
The red light program has proved to be very effective and we will be recommend keeping them after the five year trial . There is also a pilot program for school zones that will issue tickets or show offenders on local TV.

Barbara Gray;

 In Swansea the recent fatality along the Martin Goodman Trail has brought scrutiny to that area and we're also looking at school zones among other spots in Swansea. On the Martin Goodman Trail at the legion where the accident occured we find that we find that vulnerable users are very close to the road. The overall design of the trail is good but it is not comfortable so the temporary barrier that's been erected at that site will become permanent in the future. We will get to Zero fatalities at some point. We will continue to discuss the issues. At the Boulevard Club there's been a change in the route, it solved some of those problems on that part of the Trail but now the focus is on the driveway at the legion. We are situating bus stops so that there will be fewer mid-block Crossings of the street and we're working with the police. We have a number of measures in force in Swansea

Question and answers:

Q: I read your book is very good, congratulations. Mission zero is underfunded the money goes into signs, we need to spend money on engineering.

A: 8 million over 5 years is a lot of money we will start to do the engineering work.

Q: Down Jane Street to South Kingsway there is no stopping on the red light when making a right.
A:Counselor Doucette: Rodger has been made aware of the problem and they're looking at it.

Q:  there is a big problem with distracted pedestrians not only drivers.

Q: Are you looking for a bigger system solution such as those you had in SeattleÉ

A:  Both cities are growing so far for traffic we're looking at signal timing and rooting we are introducing adaptive signaling, most of the signaling here is 20 years old. We're also looking at autonomous cars and how they would affect congestion we're also doing construction coordination and coordination with film and other events

Q: Isn't it true that the only way to deal with congestion is to have an economic depression 
Q: what about opaque license plates that are not legal but are still being used? 
A: Counselor Sarah Doucette: there have been complaints about peeling license plates and the city and the province are looking at each other for a soulution. 
A: Couldn't we helped solve congestion by making the TTC free?

A: Boston had a free ride zone, they eliminated fares 5 years ago the result was an increase in ridership in both the free zone and in the zones for which people paid.

Q: regarding the countdown signals there's not enough time.

A: We're looking at increasing the walk time.

 Q: How do citizen reports and police reports get back to the city Big Data team.

A: We look at all the reports from all sources.

Q: There are problems with the Ukrainian Festival traffic.

A: Counselor Sarah Doucette: you also need to tell your local councillor who will then inform Festival organizers.


10. Adjournment:  The speakers were thanked and the meeting adjourned at 9:30PM 

